
   

 

Tom Thumb Nursery    
The New Pavillion, Sutherland Memorial Park, Burpham, Guildford, Surrey, GU4 7JU    

 
 

Inspection date 
Previous inspection date 

7 March 2016  
24 March 2015 

 

The quality and standards of the 
early years provision 

This inspection: Good  2   

Previous inspection: 
Requires 
Improvement  

3 

Effectiveness of the leadership and management Good  2 

Quality of teaching, learning and assessment Good 2 

Personal development, behaviour and welfare Good 2  

Outcomes for children Good  2 

 

Summary of key findings for parents 
 

This provision is good   
  

 Since the last inspection, the newly appointed manager and staff team have made 
changes to the nursery that have significantly improved the quality of the provision. 
The manager coaches and supports staff to improve teaching practice effectively 
overall. 

  

 Children make good progress, including children whose starting points are typically 
lower than expected when they first start at the nursery. Staff use their good 
knowledge of children's individual needs to seek intervention from other agencies 
where there are gaps in children's learning and development to help them catch up. 

  

 Staff support children's emotional needs effectively. For example, parents say that they 
are happy with the way that the staff nurture their children, especially when they first 
start at the nursery. Children are happy, settled and well behaved. They form secure 
emotional attachments with staff and other children. 

  

 Staff work in partnership with parents to involve them in children's learning and 
development effectively. Staff provide parents with good information, for example, that 
explains how parents can support children's literacy development at home. Children 
enjoy taking books home to read with their parents. 

  

     

It is not yet outstanding because: 
 

 Staff do not always organise the outdoor activities effectively. The space is sometimes 
restricted so children cannot practise good physical control and coordination. 

  

 Staff do not always consider ways to support children to use their imagination further. 
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What the setting needs to do to improve further  
 
 
 
To further improve the quality of the early years provision the provider should: 

 
 consider the organisation of outdoor activities, to ensure children can freely and 

confidently experiment with different ways of moving in the space available 
  

 encourage children to use their ideas to extend their imaginations further. 
  

 

Inspection activities 

 The inspector observed indoor and outdoor activities.  
  

 The inspector completed a joint observation with the manager of the provision in the 
outdoor play area.  

  

 The inspector talked with staff, children and the manager at appropriate times 
throughout the inspection.  

  

 The inspector checked a sample of documentation.  
  

 The inspector took account of the views of parents spoken to on the day of the 
inspection and from documentation.  

  

  

Inspector  

Catherine Greenwood 
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Inspection findings 
 

Effectiveness of the leadership and management is good   
 

Safeguarding is effective. The manager ensures staff have a good understanding of child 
protection procedures to protect children's welfare. She has reviewed the recruitment and 
ongoing procedures to ensure the continued suitability of staff. The manager uses self-
evaluation effectively to improve practice, for example, all required documentation is now 
easily accessible. She promotes staff's professional development effectively. For example, 
two unqualified staff are currently completing childcare qualifications, and staff have used 
ideas gained from training to improve the provision for children who are learning English 
as an additional language. For instance, staff provide visual aids that help children to 
understand care routines and to develop their independence. The manager monitors 
children's development and ensures staff promote children's ongoing learning.      

 

Quality of teaching, learning and assessment is good   
 

Staff regularly observe and assess children's progress and complete detailed summaries of 
their development, which they share with parents. Staff plan a good range of activities 
that motivate and challenge children effectively. When children play in water, staff teach 
them about sinking and floating and to predict and notice items that absorb water more 
than others do. Staff initiate games that promote children's memory and participation 
successfully. For example, they encourage children to find and match picture cards and to 
throw wet tea bags onto large pieces of paper to create patterns.  
  

 

Personal development, behaviour and welfare are good   
 

Staff provide positive role models and promote children's well-being. They develop 
children's self-confidence and social skills effectively. Staff encourage children to try things 
for themselves and support their independence and good health, for example, during 
snack. Staff teach children how to keep themselves safe. For example, they invite the 
emergency services to visit the nursery to talk to children about their roles. Staff help 
children learn to respect others' cultures and beliefs. For example, they encourage children 
to dance to Brazilian music and make patterns using rice for Diwali celebrations.  
   

 

Outcomes for children are good  
 

Children develop the skills they need for their future learning and starting school. For 
example, they enjoy making marks in shaving foam and learn to write their names. They 
talk confidently with staff, for example, while listening to stories. Children investigate the 
natural world when they use magnifying glasses to look at spiders' webs and develop 
technology skills, for instance, when they take photographs of the webs. Children learn 
about the seasons and growth, while blowing the seeds off dandelion heads. Children are 
independent; for example, they spread cheese on crackers and help themselves to fresh 
fruits, raw vegetables and breadsticks for snack. 
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Setting details 

Unique reference number EY341248 

Local authority Surrey 

Inspection number 1010970 

Type of provision Full-time provision 

Day care type Childcare - Non-Domestic 

Registers Early Years Register, Compulsory Childcare 
Register, Voluntary Childcare Register 

Age range of children 2 - 4 

Total number of places 26 

Number of children on roll 28 

Name of provider A B Childcare Ltd 

Date of previous inspection 24 March 2015 

Telephone number 07983989179 

 

Tom Thumb Nursery School registered in 2006 and is one of two privately owned groups. 
It is located in Burpham, Guildford. The nursery operates Monday to Friday during term 
times, from 9.15am until 12.15pm, extending to 1.15pm if children stay for lunch. The 
nursery receives funding for the provision of free early education to children aged two, 
three and four years. The nursery employs six members of staff; of these, three hold 

appropriate early years qualifications. 

 

This inspection was carried out by Ofsted under sections 49 and 50 of the Childcare Act 
2006 on the quality and standards of provision that is registered on the Early Years 
Register.  The registered person must ensure that this provision complies with the 
statutory framework for children’s learning, development and care, known as the Early 
Years Foundation Stage.  

 

Any complaints about the inspection or the report should be made following the 
procedures set out in the guidance ‘Complaints procedure: raising concerns and making 
complaints about Ofsted’, which is available from Ofsted’s website: 
www.gov.uk/government/organisations/ofsted. If you would like Ofsted to send you a 
copy of the guidance, please telephone 0300 123 4234, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 



Inspection report: Tom Thumb Nursery, 7 March 2016  5 of 5 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to 

achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all 
ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family 

Court Advisory Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, work-based learning and 
skills training, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure 

establishments. It assesses council children’s services, and inspects services for looked after children, 

safeguarding and child protection. 
 

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, 

please telephone 0300 123 4234, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk. 

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, 

under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit 

www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy 
Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: 

psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk. 
 

This publication is available at www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/120354. 

 
Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our website for news, information and updates at 

www.ofsted.gov.uk/user. 
 

Piccadilly Gate 

Store St 
Manchester 

M1 2WD 

 

T: 0300 123 4234 

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 

E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk 

W: www.gov.uk/government/organisations/ofsted 
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